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1. Welcome and Apologies

SJ welcomed the group and HA conveyed the above apologies. As Denise Marsdon is on annual leave and nominations for the chair and vice chair positions are on the agenda SJ chaired the meeting. 

SJ went through the main points from the previous meeting, there were no matters arising and were signed off as a true record. 

2. Speaker presentation: ’Working with the Local ESTAC’
Debra Easter, Interim Operations Manager of the new EM ESTAC, provided a presentation on how the EM ESTAC will be working with Local Authorities. DE in her main role is a consultant for Hestia Services and will be in contact with LAs individually. 

Denise Marsdon has left Wellingborough council and will start as the EM ESTAC Centre Manager on 4th November. All other positions at the centre have now been appointed. DE provided contact details of the main contacts and the centre’s address will be forwarded shortly once the contract for the new premises has been signed.

(EM ESTAC Contacts: www.ukheca.org.uk/regions_files/regions.php?reg=em&sec=news)

The current contract runs from September 2008 until March 2009. The main services and contractual obligations within this period are: 

· Call Centre

· Covers the whole of the East Midlands region

· Same advice remit as the EEACs, but now also covers renewables, micro-generation and Transport

· Five advisors in place

· Outreach Events

· 3 outreach events per local authority (free of charge)

· The ESTAC will be in contact with LAs within the next few weeks to organise events, but 
if there are any upcoming events LAs to contact ESATC. 

· 120 events across the region by March, of which 10 must be with community groups. 

· Usual types of events: Galas, local events, health

· Presentation delivery

· Range of presentations available free of charge

· One on One support (Matt Zabo) 

· 7 LAs per year

· 2nd year implementation focus (funding up to £25k per LA will be available)

· Transport (Sarah Love) 

· E.g. smarter driving, car choice/sharing and reducing emissions 

· Target Areas (includes press activity)

· Changed from the old EEAC focus, now concentrating on carbon savings

· From EST’s Segmentation Tool ESTACs will target: ‘Environmentally Mature’, ‘Comfortable Conservative’ and ‘Educated Advocates’. 

(Ref: http://ukheca.org.uk/downloads/root/regions/uk/meetings/EST_Segmentation_July_2008.ppt)

· Key PI’s: Cavity, loft, solid wall - internal and external wall - and transport

3. E.ON and Warm front update
E.ON

Lisa Sims, Account Manager for East Midlands and Eastern regions (lisa.sims@eonenergy.com or tel: 07736 617946), provided and update from E.ON. 

TV power downs will be available from January 2009. There is a minimum stock available so will be offered to previous partners who have had bulbs and computer power downs in the past. They will be rolled out to everyone later in 2009.  Bulbs are still available but E.ON are now using Mega Man bulbs. 

E.ON are promoting the Community Reward Scheme, an initiative where E.ON pay LA’s a referral fee once the communities are on board. Money can then either be used by the LA or given back to the community. 

GSHP installation scheme is going well. The first free private installations are going in now and are available to priority cases, which are off the main gas network. Speak with Lisa for more details.

Warmfront

Simon Church reiterated the main points from the scheme:

No direct marketing carried out in the last few months due to national publicity creating high demand of referrals.

Ravi Kumar has been seconded for six weeks for Digital Switchover training. In the interim, all queries and correspondence to go through Simon Church. 

Timelines currently: 60 days for heating, 25-30 days for insulation and 5 days for a survey

A new Warmfront FAQs document is being printed at the moment and will be available shortly. Simon Church asked for comments from LAs. 

Warm Homes Week is being held in conjunction with NEA from Friday 21 – 28th November. MPs will be visiting projects in Northants, Notts and Leics (none for Lincolnshire).
4. CAN launch and Executive meeting updates
Regions are being encouraged to launch their new regional Carbon Action Network fora before the national launch as the repeal of HECA announcement has been delayed. 

In DM’s absence, HA provided an update from the last Executive meeting. The launch of the Carbon Action Network has been delayed to coincide with the announcement of the repeal of HECA. The Executive has produced a special insert, press release and letter to council chief executives, which will be published during the launch. 

The conference name will be changed to the Carbon Action Network Conference. The conference is being held on 14th – 15th May 2009 at the Queens Hotel, Leeds. Further details and the online booking form will be published on the website in January 2009. 

HA asked if members were aware of the executive board annual work programme. The programme of work is set at the AGM in April for agreement by the start of the new financial year in August. The core activities remain, but the programme is updated throughout the year as and when required. A copy of the 2008-09 national work programme will be send out with the minutes. 

Chairs are looking at options for training in partnership with Defra/LGA for National Indicators. 

5. LA transition from HECA to NIs
SJ read out an email from Defra to UK HECA surrounding the reasons for the delay in the repeal of HECA. The development of the new Department for Energy and Climate Change has further delayed the repeal until the new minister has been fully briefed and brought up to speed. The creation of DECC and the launch of CAN contextualises the repeal of the Act. 

SJ asked members to share their experiences on the transition within LAs and if there has been any knock on affects. Dave Malone said that his chief executive wasn’t aware of the proposed repeal of the Act and its business as usual until the announcement.  

There was a mixture of experiences within different councils as to who is responsible for national indicator reporting and also which indicators councils have chosen to report on. 

It was also noted there is a link between home energy conservation, fuel poverty and the Decent Homes target and link within the private sector housing.

Some council’s have introduced new sustainability teams. 

It was also raised that there is no capacity to deal with both HECA and NI reporting and the delays in the transition, and problems with certain indicator mechanisms, aren’t helping. The transition has not been well thought out. 

6. NI187and regional use of Hi4em

Karen Lond raised the question before the meeting had taken place in Gratham, and KL therefore had wanted to suggest that the East Midlands local authorities adopt a consistent approach to the NI187 monitoring survey for comparability however, LAs have since chosen their own methodologies. Lincolnshire LAs will be using HI4EM. 

This is still topical as there are concerns about reporting methodology for NI187 because unless Defra listens to LAs concerns the validity of data collection methodology will be like that of HECA. 

Dave Malone asked what the timelines were. There is some uncertainty as the date has changed, but the latest date is the 31st December. Debra Easter said that the ESTAC are able to scan surveys. 

Jane Thomas felt the timeframes were unrealistic, as their council wants to investigate and make sure they’re using the right methods to obtain the most accurate data. DE reiterated that whatever methodology is chosen the LA has to use this for three years.

Shane Conway asked whether UK HECA was involved in discussion with Defra to highlight LA concerns and possibly to delay the deadline. Karen Lond furthered this by suggesting that LAs work together within the region to put a case forward to Defra. Referring to the previous exec meeting minutes where this point was also discussed, SJ read out that Oliver Myers would speak with Defra to clarify: 

· What SAP tool is being used?

· Acceptable Data collection methods e.g. HEC

· Timelines

· Baselines procedures (inc. amalgamation of councils)

Debra Easter added that the feedback she’d received was that a maximum of two LAs can work together and they can share 400 targets but must be bordering authorities. The only approved method is the EST HEC form. The reporting form with NI187 information won’t be in place until mid November. In respect of the baselines, the ESTAC can calculate the annual improvement year on year, however the random survey is annual.  GOEM feedback on the deadline is that LAs will be reported to the audit commission for failure to comply with the December deadline.

Simon Church was aware that Newark and Sherwood are using an Experian model to produce two surveys to compare and contrast. He asked if anyone planning to do either, as there is an opportunity to compare, and there is funding for one local authority to do a trial. Karen Lond thought Jim Bundy from GOEM has regional at a regional level to carry out a trial. Wind Chill are doing stock condition surveys for the next 12mths and will therefore be able to compare results for a baseline for NI187. 

Shane Conway raised an issue with the amount of random surveys that Defra are asking to be sent out. With only 4500 homes in receipt of Council Tax benefit and 5000 surveys required, the results won’t be representative unless DWP data is released. DE said that this problem had been raised before and would need to be referred to Defra.  

7. Chair and vice chair appointment
On behalf of the forum, SJ thanked Denise Marsdon for her role as Chair and Alison McCafferty for the vice chair position, who is now with North West Leicestershire council after leaving Leicester City Council. 

There is no constitution for the EM forum so there are no restrictions on who is voted to be the chair or vice chair. However, the national constitution states that regional chairs must be employed by a local authority to vote on behalf of their region. Therefore either appoint a chair who does work for a LA or if Denise were to be voted in a representative from the region  - who is employed by a LA – would need to attend the executive meeting to uphold the regional voting rights. 

SJ put forward the two nominations, Denise Marsdon for chair and Dave Malone as vice chair. Dave Malone confirmed that if he was voted in, he was able to attend the quarterly executive meetings in London. SJ asked for a show of hands for the positions respectively. In both cases the majority voted for the positions. 

On behalf of Hestia, Debra Easter said they approve Denise continuing as chair. Both Denise and Dave were confirmed as the new chair and vice chair. SJ agreed that should Dave Malone be unable to attend executive meetings he would agree to be deputy. These arrangements will be reviewed after 12months to check it’s working effectively. 

8. Forum funding strategy
As part of the national sponsorship E.ON provided funding for the region last year, to which SJ thanked Lisa Sims for their support. Until the audit of UK HECA accounts has taken place it’s unclear if funding will be provided again this year. Only a small amount is initially required to pay for meeting room hire/lunch so SJ asked members if they had suggestions to raise funds for future meetings. 

There was suggestion of asking a number of companies to provide small amounts of funding for a meeting or the region to host a training event and charge attendance. 

Attendance levels were discussed and it was noted that levels are low but the transition to the CAN would hopefully welcome more colleagues. Using the meetings as a training event, such as including topical presentations on new projects, technologies and funding streams were agreed as being more relevant and would attract more people. Helen, Denise and Dave will look at options.

9. Local authority updates/concerns
Dave Malone said that the LCBP has just confirmed that they can claim the VAT back on a renewable scheme in Northamptonshire, which has a £500k spend, which equates to around £50k. 

10. Items to be raised at the next executive meeting
Clarity on the timescales for NI187. 

11. AOB
Simon Church reiterated that WF are very short on leaflets at the moment because of re-printing to incorporate two new benefits and the DECC logo. New leaflets will hopefully be available by the end of the month. DE said that EST leaflets are also limited. The 20% leaflets are well stocked but specific information leaflets are limited. EST said resources are limited to encourage sustainability.

Lincs EEAC are still receiving HECs, DE had received them and they’ll be processed. 

KL asked how the meeting agenda would be collated now that Denise Marsdon is working for the ESTAC. HA will draft the agenda from requests for items from members and send it to Denise and Dave for confirmation. This will keep the focus on local authorities needs.  SJ suggested a steering group be formed for an interim period to take forward the forum’s requirements for the future and volunteered himself. 

Date of next meeting

January 2009, date and venue to be confirmed
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